OCEANA COUNTY PLANNING COMMISSION		UNOFFICIAL
MINUTES OF THE NOVEMBER 7, 2024, MEETING

	The Oceana County Planning Commission meeting was called to order by Chairperson McKeen on Thursday, November 7, 2024, at 1:00 pm, in the Oceana County Board of Commissioners Room, 100 S. State Street, Hart, Michigan. 
The October 3rd, 2024, meeting was cancelled when it was determined there was not a quorum.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
	Chair McKeen led the members in the Pledge of Allegiance to the flag of the United States of America. 
ROLL CALL
Present: Chairperson Garry McKeen, Vice-Chairperson Gina Loera, Secretary John Stivers, Mr. Bryan Broderick, Mr. Paul Cutter and Mr. Phil Morse. 
Absent: Mr. Scott Rumsey
Also present: Mr. Mark Kelly, USDA NRCS District Conservationist and Ms. Erin MacGregor. 
APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES
Motion to approve September 5, 2024, Minutes of the Oceana County Planning Commission meeting was made by Mr. Broderick with second by Ms. Loera. Motion was approved by Voice vote.
APPROVAL OF THE AGENDA
Additions to the Agenda: 
1. Letter from Michigan DNR about scheduled Pere Marquette Natural Rivers Zoning Review Board meeting. 
Motion to approve the Agenda, with additions, was made by Mr. Broderick and seconded by Mr. Cutter. Motion was approved by voice vote. 
PUBLIC COMMENTS ON AGENDA ITEMS
No public comments. 
PRESENTATION
Mr. Kelly, who services Oceana County and offices at the Oceana Conservation District office in Shelby, provided an overview of the conservation programs for agriculture and timber available from USDA. He answered several questions from commission members. 
FINANCIAL REVIEW
Chairperson McKeen reported that the financial reports for September and October covered the expenses for the balance of contractual services provided by West Michigan Shoreline Regional Development Commission (WMSRDC) for work done on the update of the Master Plan, as well as advertising for the public meeting held in connection with the review of the Master Plan, and for payment for training for both programs by presenter Mary Reilly. He indicated that the budget has been reduced from the prior year, but the per diem for those receiving it is being increased. 
CORRESPONDENCE
1. Two applications for the open position on the commission from Ms. MacGregor and Mr. Mike Kramer. Mr. Kramer subsequently informed Chair McKeen he must withdraw his application because of new employment responsibilities. 
At this point in the meeting Ms. MacGregor addressed the commissioners providing an overview of her qualifying experience. Chair McKeen indicated that she will be required to attend prescribed training in the first year on the board. 
Motion to recommend to the Oceana Board of Commissioners Ms. MacGregor’s appointment to the Planning Commission made by Vice-chair Loera with second by Mr. Broderick. Motion was approved by voice vote. 
Chair McKeen indicated that this is the first meeting since Mr. Morse was appointed to the Planning Commission; he returns no longer the County Commission representative, which he left when accepting the position Village of Shelby Administrator. 
Joel McCormick, appointed to fill Mr. Morse’s open position on the County Commission, will be their representative on the Planning Commission. 
2. Shelby Township has informed the Planning Commission they are updating their Master Plan. There was a discussion about their consultant, McKenna Associates, and the funding process. 
CHAIRPERSON’S REPORT
Chair McKeen reported on the success of the training program, held September 19. It was the second 2024 session sponsored by the county and made open to municipal officials in the townships, villages and city within Oceana. Ms. Reilly, MSU Extension Services, led thirty five attendees through the roles and responsibilities of being a member of a zoning board of appeals. 
NEW BUSINESS
The agenda for the planning commission meeting included a list of the courses Ms. Reilly has developed. Following discussion, the commission agreed that a 2025 offering should address the requirements of Michigan’s Open Meeting Act. At that session, a survey of those in attendance could determine what future topics would be most wanted. 
The Chair had distributed to the commission the information package sent to members of the Pere Marquette Natural Rivers Zoning Review Board (NRZRB) for a meeting scheduled for December 2, Baldwin, Michigan. Though there is no business on that agenda requiring a vote from the Oceana County representatives, the commissioners discussed the need for a replacement to both the Pere Marquette and White River NRZRBs that became open when Mr. Allen Blohm, who had been one of the two county appointments, step down from the Planning Commission Board in September. Currently Mr. Stivers is the other county government appointment on both boards and Mr. Cutter is the alternate on both. The openings on both NRZRBs left by Mr. Blohm’s resignation have yet to be filled. 
NRZRBs have seven voting members on each variance appeal. Four are determined by the project location with two being the appointments from the county government, one from the township, and the fourth from the conservation district. In addition, MiDNR makes two watershed-wide local citizen appointments and a staff member familiar with the fisher; these three vote on all variances independent of the jurisdiction of the project. 
COMMISSIONERS REPORTS
Chair McKeen shared with the commissioners the most recent quarterly report from the Conservation Resource Alliance (CRA). This Travers City based non-profit featured their involvement in the Marshville Dam (Stony Creek) project.  Mr. McKeen, who is also the Chair of the county Parks and Recreation Commission, reported that the boardwalk planned for this park may be completed by year’s end, weather permitting.
Mr. McKeen reported that the County is to budget $25,000 per year over the next four years to make parking at the County parks handicap accessible.  Oceana County Road Commission has agreed to complete this work.
Mr. Cutter reported on the progress on the Bio Plant project.  He is also leading the City of Hart’s upgrades to Veteran’s Park.  He reported that the solar development east of the city has an October 2025 planned start of construction.
Mr. Broderick reported on roadwork maintenance within Weare Township.  He feels the use of slag on 96th Avenue repaving has been a success.  It was noted that Mark Timmer, director of the Oceana County Road Commission, had reported at their recent meeting that 140 miles of roads had been chipped and sealed this season.
During the discussion on Natural Rivers, Mr. McKeen mentioned that MiDNR has designated the Oceana Conservation District be the entity to recommend a property for purchase for conversion purposes using the $30,000 settlement that followed the denied variance on Sand Creek, within the White River Natural River boundaries.  Ms. MacGregor suggested the possibility that the money might go further if used for conservation easements.
Mr. Morse, with his recently enhanced interest in the Village of Shelby, reported there will be an open house at Getty Park on November 9th, and that the Shelby Holliday Stroll is scheduled for December 7th.
Vice-chair Loera reported on the Michigan Association of Planning’s Michigan Zoning Atlas project, an initiative to show geographically what types of housing local zoning ordinances permit.  In the first phase, the atlas will cover Ottawa, Kent and Muskegon Counties.  A Webinar on the project is scheduled for November 14.
On the topic of housing, Mr. Cutter reported that the City of Hart has freed up property for duplex development.
PUBLIC COMMENT
	There was no public comment at this time. 
ADJOURNMENT
There being no further business, on motion from Mr. Broderick, Chair McKeen adjourned the meeting at 2:30 pm. 
The next meeting is scheduled for December 5, 2024, at 1:00 p.m., in the Oceana County Board of Commissioners Room, 100 S State Street, Hart, Michigan.
Respectfully submitted,


Brittany M. Bostrom
On behalf of John Stivers, Secretary
Oceana County Planning Commission 
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